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For the Newsletter to be received by the first day of each month, Session has set the deadline 

for all submissions to be on or before the 15th of each month. We extend a sincere welcome  

to everyone to join us for worship and any events you see listed in the newsletter. 

CHURCH LEADERSHIP & STAFF  

Moderator:  Rev. Feild  Russell 

Clerk of Session:  Susan Carter 
 

Class 2017 

Tony Fortune -       Missions 

Cathy Richmond -  Preschool 

McNair Tornow -   Worship 

Carolyn West -        Fellowship & Nurture 
 

Class 2018 

Sara Brewer -     Membership/Outreach 

Jimmy Ennis -    Building  Grounds 

Emily Garrett -   Congregational Care 

Ann Swinkola -   
 

Class 2019 

Bill Ferguson -    Stewardship & Finance 

Murry Haber -     Personnel 

Travis Henley -   Educational Leadership 

Nancy Owen -    Membership/Outreach 
 

Clerk of the Works  - Larry Zimmer 

Permanent Funds Ministry -  Jim Swinkola 

Treasurer: Dr. Ronald L. McGowan 

Asst Treasurers: Allen Clark, Rob Clemmer, 

Jean Eells, Bruce Pendergast, Dorothy Pullease 
 

Church Staff 
Rev. Feild Russell,  Pastor 

Mobile: 757-846-1105 

Email: pastor@bannerelkpresbyterian.org 

Rev. Leslie Piper, Parish Associate 

belibrarylady@gmail.com    

Rev. Dr. Ed Donnell, Parish Associate 

edd@aggienetwork.com 

Rob Clemmer, Office Administrator 

rob@bannerelkpresbyterian.org   

Director of Music: Diane Rydell 

diane_bepc@outlook.com 

Admin. Assistant:  Dedy Traver  

dedy@bannerelkpresbyterian.org   

Housekeeping:  Margaret Trivette 

BEPC Preschool: A.C. Marriott, Director 

acmarriott@bannerelkpresbyterian.org 
 

Office Telephone: 828-898-5406 
 

SUNDAY WORSHIP SERIVCES 

8:30 am 8:30am Worship -  traditional  

              with Menôs Gospel Choir 

9:30 am Adult Sunday School 

10:00am Preschool Sunday School 

11:00 am Worship -  traditional  

                  From the Pastoré. 

I think it started with the TV commercials trying to convince me that certain 

shows were ñmust-see TV.ò Thereôs very little I find to be ñmust-seeò on 

TV, although a UNC basketball game comes close. I guess my definition of 

ñmustò is different than TV execs. 
 

Attempts to redefine key words continue, but now it is the internet pushing 

new concepts. The most offensive to me ï thus far ï might be the use of the 

word ñneed.ò 

Recent headings for articles, slide shows, or videos included:  
 

Gorgeous small towns you need to see. 

Tiny animal tattoos you absolutely need 

27 tragically underrated movies you need to watch immediately 

9 surreal places you need to visit before you die 

23 new beauty products you need to try ASAP 

9 pool floats you need right now to have the best summer ever 
 

      Wow! So much need, and I didnôt have a clue. Thatôs because, of course, 

my definition of ñneedò is quite different. I certainly have basic personal 

needs such as sleep, food, clothing, shelter, encouragement, friendship, etc. 

But most of the time when I consider ñneed,ò I am thinking of other  

       people. People who are struggling with hunger, sickness, homelessness, 

abuse, rejection, poverty, mental illness, hopelessness, spiritual  

       emptiness ï and the list goes on. 
 

This congregation, like others I have served, works hard to identify and 

meet human need, attempting to respond to Christôs call to love, offer com-

passion, and do justice. Both the annual budget and special offerings sup-

port these efforts. 
 

Last year you responded very positively to our stewardship invitation. As a 

result, BEPC was able to address what I consider real needs: additional 

funds to Feeding Avery Families, Yellow Mountain Enterprises, and Reach-

ing Avery Ministries, to name a few. Discipleship programming for the new 

young families with youth and children who have been entrusted to our 

care. Even the repair and restoration of a sanctuary window that was found 

to be nearing collapse.  
 

And we continued to improve existing areas that are already strong, such as 

our music program and creative worship elements and preschool. 
 

About 15% of our annual budget goes directly to mission causes. And when 

special offerings and gifts are factored in, almost 22 cents of each dollar 

goes directly to mission. But this doesnôt even factor in the ways we touch 

others through discipleship training, or compassionate care. It doesnôt in-

clude, for example, the Prayer Shawl and Comfort Makers ministries, which 

are such powerful expressions of Christian love. 

 



 

 

     Opportunities To Learn And Grow 

                                                                    Faith Seekersô Class -  9:30am 
 

About the Faith Seekersô Class:  Explore various issues, using music, video and conversation. 

                                                     Food:  Coffee and snacks provided (usually) 

                                      Money:  Receives an offering for good causes and needs 
 

Faith Seekers will continue to study the Lectionary in innovative and creative ways.    
 

 

 

Several years ago I stood here and told folks I was the Lorax, who Dr. Seuss said 

spoke for the trees.  The book talked about the coveted Truffula trees, coveted but 

unprotected.  Well, Geisel wasn't really talking about trees, Truffula or otherwise, 

and neither am I.  Today I'm here again to speak about the children.  Not your 

children or grandchildren, nor mine, but our indigent children, coveted but  

unprotected.  For today, I'm their Lorax.  This church has a long, long history of 

compassionately caring for children, starting at the very beginning with Edgar 

Tufts, first in his own home and then through Grandfather Home.  We remain  

                                                                             committed to the problems of those children in need. 

   

You've seen and heard some of the children from our Pre-School, once essentially a collaborative baby- sitting service called 

Moms' Morning Out. This is now an organized, smoothly run operation under the direction of AC Marriott, serving 28 children, 

and we're already 75% full for next year.  There are currently two children from this church enrolled.  Three students are on 

scholarships, generously donated by members of this congregation, with two more in the summer program.  There is a creative 

and exuberant atmosphere here, along with a Christian based curriculum.  Though we budget only $1,000, to pay the salary of the 

summer director, we help this ministry by making the facility available without charge, providing active and supporting  

leadership through its board, as well as the constant contributions of Cathy Richmond and Ed Donnell.  This was never intended 

to be a revenue center, but is an incredibly valuable part of our community outreach. They now have a new, much-needed  

playground.  

  

Many of you are familiar with Smart Start, an enrichment program oriented towards children in need in Avery County, who are 

five years old and younger.  This is a public-private partnership utilizing resources from the state and county, as well as private 

donations.  There is no longer any doubt about the phenomenal return on investment from money spent on children during these 

very formative years in their lives - investments that pay off for all of us.  Currently our church budgets $2,400 for Smart Start of 

Avery County. 

 

In some ways an off-shoot of Smart Start, though now independent, is a program called SCOTTIE.  It's a fantastic idea.  So many 

of the truly needy, disenfranchised children in Avery County, not only haven't the family capability and predilection for early 

childhood education, they likewise don't have transportation to even get to programs offered for free through Smart Start.   

SCOTTIE brings it to them in the form of a cleverly converted school bus, even if for just part of one day a week.  At this point 

our church provides $2,000 a year, plus donations from our adult Sunday School class, the Wedding Committee and individuals.   

Finally, we have become involved with a program called Time for a Change.  Some of our most challenged families, particularly 

some of our children with single, teen-age moms, suffer the most.  Because of inadequate funds and education,  when the money 

runs out they start watering down the baby formula to make it go further.  Some of the children, when seen on Monday are still 

wearing the diapers they wore on Friday, because mom can't afford clean ones.  You, the people in this room, are way too  

knowledgeable to have to be told what horrible decisions these are.  Unfortunately, like it or not, in the end, we all pay for these 

choices.   

 

So, what can we do?  If only we could simply make the problem go away, but we can't.  We can, however, help.  We collect  

diapers and formula, which we give to RAM.  In general our missions programs try not to provide people with 100% of anything, 

thinking it simply fosters a sense of dependency.  The problem here, though, is that while it isn't the baby's behavior we're trying 

to change, the baby is the one to suffer.  This is, obviously, a far more multifaceted problem than just formula and diapers.  We're 

looking at issues of education, mentoring and guidance.  If someone wants to donate money, we can buy these supplies at a  

discount, and take them to RAM.  If you're willing to be a mentor about issues, such as breast-feeding or parenting in general, 

we'll put you in touch with Janet Milsaps, director of RAM, to develop such a relationship.  That doesn't have to cost anything 

except time and effort.  At the present time our church's financial contribution to Time for a Change is $1,500 plus possible gifts 

from the Wedding Committee and individuals in the congregation.   

 

 Diapers and formula,  that certainly isn't much.  None of these programs is, really.  But, you know what?  They're a start, and 

that's a lot better than nothing.  We are the hands of God.  Sometimes the hands we grasp are just really small.   

   

                                                                                                                   

                                                                                                                        Dick Larson - Missions 

            Childrenô Ministries  

With that in mind, we are going to pause during worship on Consecration Sunday to reflect on and dedicate some of the  

products of these ñhands-onò missions. We will consecrate not only our 2018 financial pledges, but also some of the fruits of 

our labors, such as prayer shawls and quilts and other items of this nature. We invite anyone who has received a shawl or lap 

blanket or quilt from these ministries to bring them to worship that day. Drape them over pews, or keep them close.  

 

The visual will be a reminder that our commitments arenôt limited to financial pledges, and we will ask Godôs blessing both 

on the 2018 pledge cards placed on the communion table, and on the vast array of materials that have been formed into love 

and grace. I hope to see you on Consecration Sunday, August 27, a day we commit once again to help meet real needs, in the 

name of Jesus Christ. 

 

                            - Feild 

                      

    

     Parents of Preschoolers -  POP 
 

Join with other parents of preschoolers for supper, conversation and a Bible study.   

We will meet August 13th  from 5:30-7:30 pm in the fellowship hall. We will continue a 

Bible study of the Parables of Jesus. The meal and child care are provided so please let Ed 

Donnell know if you plan to attend (edd@aggienetwork.com). Please feed your children  

before arriving. 

                                                                            Preschool Sunday School  
 

Our Sunday School class for preschool aged children continues through the summer months. A class 

for children aged 3 to 6 is held on Sunday mornings from 10:00 to 10:40 am in the Intermediate  

Classroom on the 2nd floor (top floor). The class is led by Lyndsay Ennis. The nursery is available 

for younger siblings if needed. Parents are encouraged to enjoy coffee, and peace and quiet in the  

meditation room across from the classroom. We look forward to beginning this new journey with our 

youngest members. If you would like to help with the class or if you  have any questions,  

please contact Lyndsay at lyndsay_hayes@hotmail.com.  

                              Calling Middle and High Schoolers! 
 

Join us beginning Sunday, August 27, 9:45 to 10:45, as we travel through the Old Testament learning 

more about our Biblical ancestors.  Weôll start with Adam and Eve, in Genesis 1-3.Each week we will 

become better acquainted with more of the people (some very unlikely) who God used to accomplish 

His purpose.  The class will include videos, scripture reading, and discussions comparing our  

ancestorsô dilemmas with tough situations we face today.  Sparkhouseôs ñReform Old Testament  

Ancestorsò will guide us through our first study.  For more information, contact Judy and  

Don Hilsmier at 828-387-9107.   

mailto:edd@aggienetwork.com
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                                                        Feeding Avery Families Has New Director! 
 

Dick Larson is the new Director for Feeding Avery Families.  Allen Clark, FAF board 

chairman, introduced Larson to the volunteers of FAF at the beginning of the July 19 food 

packing day.  By unanimous vote of the board, Larson started responsibilities on July 19.  He 

filled the vacancy left when longtime director John Cox resigned for health reasons and has 

moved away from this area. 
 

Clark noted that ñDick Larson is the right Christian for the job.  I have worked along side of 

Dick during many mission trips and have nothing but admiration for him.ò 
 

Larson is an active member of the Banner Elk Presbyterian Church and the greater Avery 

County community.  He volunteers at the Thursday evening concerts at Banner Elk and just finished a major role in a  

multi-county capital campaign within the Presbytery of Western North Carolina.   
 

As  retired U.S. Marine officer and pilot, Larsonôs leadership skills formed as a young man.  From Marine to Duke University 

School of Medicine, he made the transition to vascular surgeon and university professor.  After retirement from medicine in 

2000, he thrived as a woodworker and has operated Larsonôs Fine Furniture for a decade.  Church work and service to local 

nonprofits have filled Larsonôs interest and time in the more recent years.  When asked about the future of Feeding Avery 

Families, Larson commented ñI believe that feeding of the hungry is scripturally sound and the need in Avery County will only 

grow as the population ages.ò   
 

Feeding Avery Families relies upon private contributions to sustain the operating costs related to food 

distribution. Contributions to this 501 (c)(3) organization can be mailed to P.O. Box 1075, Banner Elk, NC 28604. 

              Empty Bowls Luncheon to Benefit Feeding Avery Families 
 

Ah, the bounty of summer ï fresh, juicy tomatoes, corn on the cob, zucchini exploding in the garden and  

overflowing to the table.  So much to enjoy ï but what if you couldnôt even feed your family basic meals?  The 

goal of Feeding Avery Families is to help families who find themselves in just that situation, and the Empty 

Bowls Luncheon at Linville Land Harbor on Saturday, August 26 from 11am ï 2pm is the major fundraiser for 

the organization.   
 

Make a donation in any amount at the door, and select a handmade pottery bowl from a local  

craftsperson.  There are hundreds of bowls to choose from ï some made by school children, some made by professional potters. 

Then choose your favorite homemade soup, bread and dessert, and enjoy the camaraderie and fellowship of the day. 
 

You can help in any of several different ways: 

1.  Volunteer to donate homemade soup, bread or dessert on August 26.  A sign-up sheet is posted in the back hall  

       outside the sanctuary door. 

2.    Volunteer to work a shift during the luncheon on August 26. 

3.    Donate an item or service from your business for the Silent Auction at the luncheon.  

4.    Attend the luncheon, tell your friends, and bid on the fabulous products and services from local businesses, artists,  

       and restaurants that donate to the Silent Auction. 
 

Questions about the luncheon?  Contact Cathy Tolman (704-608-2814 or cathytolman@skybest.com). 

Questions about Feeding Avery Families?  Contact Dick Larson, who is FAFôs new president (828-898-9341 or 

dick@larsonsfinefurniture.com ). 
 

                                                                      Walking with Shadows 
 

Our attention to those who have family or friends who deal with mental illness has been very successful.  

We invite others to join us.  Led by our own professional counselor, Rev. Brant Piper, the group seeks out  

support, comfort and resources for dealing with very difficult problems of relationships, healthy steps and 

well being.  For more information please contact Janet Speer at speerj@lmc.edu.  The group meets on the  

second Monday of each month at 7 PM in the Margaret Tate Parlor on the second floor near the elevator. 

Our next meeting will be August 14th. 

                                                                    Haiti  
 

Greetings from Pastor George Callister (USA) and Pastor Beril (Haiti) of Grace Mission. Peace and love of 

God be upon you. On behalf of the Haitian board and Bertin clinic personnel,  I express thanks and gratitude 

toward Banner Elk Presbyterian Church in the lovely name of God.      Pastor Beril 
 

Our mission committee has sent $500 to Grace Mission to assist nursing personnel. These funds will  

supplement several nurses pay allowing them to continue to provide healthcare in a suburb of Port Au Prince called Carrefour. 

Our congregation also sends funds for the childrenôs food project in Haiti through Grace Mission. Please continue to lift up in 

prayer our brothers and sisters from Grace Mission. 

                                     Missions 

                    Mission Trip to Kingston, NC 

 
The Mission Committee of our Presbytery is sponsoring a mission trip October 8-13 to Kingston N. C. to 

help repair devastation caused by Hurricane Matthew. First Presbyterian Church in Kingston will host the 

team. The cost of $150 per person covers food and lodging, and this cost will be paid by BEPC. Lodging is 

bunk beds provided by the host church, and most meals will be prepared at the church.  A member of our 

church family said recently, ñHaving been on several mission trips, I honestly feel I benefitted so much 

more than I could ever give. It can be a life changing experience.òYou are encouraged to give this need your 

prayerful consideration, and anyone interested in participating please contact Tony Fortune at 828-898-4950. 

                                                                           Gordon and Hui Causby 
 

Gordon and Hui Causby, serving as math and science teachers with English Language Institute, in southern China, were home 

recently to visit Gordonôs mother, Cathy Upchurch, and to share with our church their experiences in this part of the world. 

The energetic and enthusiastic couple had story after story of their lives in Dujiangyan a ñlittle town of 600,000ò near the  

foothills of the Himalaya Mountains.  They serve as team leaders for 13 adults and 8 children who live and work in the city,  

sharing their faith through fellowship, meals and outdoor activities.   
 

ñIt is amazing to see how the Father works through us as we show our students how believers live in a family.  There is a huge 

difference in their culture regarding child rearing and family dynamics.ò   It was wonderful to have them home again. Gordon is a 

child of our church and we are SO proud of him.  He and Hui are amazing in their zeal and commitment to the work they are  

doing (not to mention parenting two gorgeous little girls, Eva and Fiona). 
 

For more information on their work, to communicate with them or just to let them know we care and are praying for them, you 

may contact them at gordon.causby@pinnacleteaching.com 

        - Donna Dicks 

                                                     New Opportunity School for Women at Lees-McRae College 

4th Annual Friendship Luncheon 

Friday August 11th at 11:30am 

Beech Mountain Club    $40 per person 

Silent Auction Featuring Appalachian Arts and Crafts 

                                                  All proceeds benefit the New Opportunity School for Women 

Call 828-898-8905 for more information 

mailto:cathytolman@skybest.com
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                          Comfort Makers 

                   Paul & Susie OôConnell     
           
Each month, the Comfort Makers design and make a  

comforter that is given to a worthy cause/person.  These  

include RAM, Habitat for Humanity and other such areas.  

Then we dedicate it to a special person in our congregation.  

For August, our dedication is to Susie and Paul OôConnell.  

These two are very active in Feeding Avery Families and our 

Park and Play campaign. Paulôs expertise on trust monies for 

worthy causes has been very helpful to this church.  Both are 

the kind who jump in when there is a need.  Of Susie, Pastor 

Feild says ñI have noted her involvement with individuals in 

the church and the Beech Mountain community when a person (usually a widowed woman or woman 

with a sick husband) is having a really hard time.ò  Susie and Paul have been ñJohnny-on-the-spot in 

helping even before I hear of a situation, offering compassion, and whatever is needed for the situation.ò  The OôConnells have 

been generous to our church with their funding, time and leadership.  We are fortunate that they are part of our family. 

 

It's hard to believe that summer camp is almost over for this year! I am happy that we have been able to offer a summer 

camp program to a group of 7-15 preschool children each week. We enjoyed learning more about the history of Banner Elk 

during our field trip to The Banner House. We had a great day walking there and back and enjoyed exploring equipment and 

toys used over 100 years ago. A special thank you to Ms. Judy and others for giving us a great tour. 

 

During animal adventure week, we had another amazing field trip to the LMC May Wildlife Rehabilitation Center where we 

received a ñhands onò presentation of rescued animals. The students presenting the animals did a wonderful job and kept us 

all intrigued about the wildlife around us. We also got some of our questions answered when veterinarian Dr. Jewell from 

the Avery Animal Hospital came to visit with two of their dogs. I am so proud of all the students for showing great patience 

and appreciation for our special trips and visitors. These are just a few highlights from our weeks together! 

 

The ladies from the book exchange have previously provided us with story time two times a month and we are looking to 

continue with this program but we need a few more readers. If you are interested in reading to one of our classes for about 

15 minutes on Tuesdays at 11:30am, please contact me. Dates for the fall and winter reading are: Sept. 5th and 19th, Oct. 

3rd, 17th and 31st, Nov. 14th and 28th, Dec. 5th and 19th. 

 

It is almost time to get ready for preschool to start this fall . We still have a few spots available. If you are interested, or 

know of someone who is thinking about enrolling this fall they need to contact me ASAP. The first day of preschool is  

Monday August 21st. 

                                                                                                                                        - AC Marriott, Preschool Director 

                                   BEPC Preschool 

                           Park & Play Update 

                                                   Park & Play Funding Update - 7/31/2017 

 

Park & Play Pledges for 2016 ï We have collected 98% of the 2016 Park & Play pledges, and are optimistic that 

we will receive the remaining $4150.00 of this commitment.  

Park & Play Pledges for 2017 ï We have received $25,190.00 of the $48,325.00 that was 

pledged for 2017. 

Continued fulfillment of 2016 and 2017 commitments will enable us to meet our financial 

obligations while making progress on our plans to reduce our debt.  

 

If you have any questions concerning your pledged Park & Play commitment, please  

contact Dedy Traver at 828-898-5406. 

    
The dedication of the new parking lot was July 16th with a video presentation.  If you were not 

here to see the presentation, please go to the website www.bannerelkpresbyterian.org where you 

can view the video. 

 
We are in the last month of summer already, and what a summer it has been! The middle school 

youth group has had some amazing trips and opportunities this past month, and weôre not done yet! 

Two weeks ago we visited the May Wildlife Rehabilitation Center for a personal wildlife presenta-

tion, and last week we visited Grandfather Mountain for the afternoon. From scavenger hunts to 

Bible studies, weôve made the most of every Sunday afternoon! 

Weôve got exciting things planned for the rest of the month, in-

cluding a day trip to Montreat Camp on August 6th, leaving in 

the morning to make it to the worship service at the conference 

center. Then on August 13th weôll spend the afternoon doing 

teambuilding activities followed by an exciting ropes course! 

And on August 20th, get ready for some rock climbing! If youôre in middle school and are 

interested in coming for tons of fun and great fellowship, or if you would like more  

information, contact Mary Whiteacre at maryw@bannerelkpresbyterian.org 

                                or by phone at 407-744-2011. 

                             A Nice Little Job for Someone 
 

If youôre someone who might enjoy creating bulletin board displays, your talents are needed!  The 

large bulletin board located between the office reception area and the sanctuary has been used over the 

years to help keep us updated on events and to feature special activities.  However, at this time, no one 

is ñin chargeò of this project, and weôre hoping someone will step up for this little job.  
 

No prior experience is needed, just willingness to help keep this bulletin board updated and informative.  Some previous  

displays have featured pictures of various groups and activities, such as our pre-school and youth, historic scenes of the church, 

mission projects, etc.  Sometimes weôve shared information about seasonal or special emphases such as Advent, One Great 

Hour of Sharing or Presbyterian Disaster Assistance.  At times, various committees have taken turns featuring the work in 

which they are involved.  
 

The possibilities are limitless, and any needed supplies will be furnished.  The only thing missing is someone who would like to 

take care of this little project for a while, maybe just through this calendar year, or for any length of time youôd enjoy serving in 

this capacity.  This would be a nice little job for a new member who is looking for a way to become involved in church goings 

on. Please let Dedy (in the church office) know of your willingness to work with this useful means of communicating  

information. You can begin tomorrow! 

               Youth Activities  
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